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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

March 28, 2011
PUBLIC HEARING 370
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Mr. Gary Smith
Steve Biener, Esquire




Mr. Stephen Bach
Honorable Nancy Cook



Ms. Rachael Onorato


Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Lee Porter
Rep. Darryl Scott




Ann Marie Johnson, Deputy
Mr. Jack Riddle




   Attorney General
Mrs. Richelle Vible






ALSO PRESENT:  Mr. Michael Morton, Controller General’s Office, Ms. Andrea Godfrey – Office of Management and Budget; Representing Projects: Delmarva Power & Light Company – Mr. Jeff Snyder;   Coastal Brewing Company LLC – Mr. Randy Slaughter and Mr. Jim Lutz, Fordham
LOCATION:   Smyrna Rest Area, Route 13, Smyrna, Delaware  19977
TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, March 28, 2011.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mrs. Vible made a motion that the minutes of the February 28, 2011 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Delmarva Power & Light Company (“DP&L” or the “Applicant”) - The Delaware Economic Development Authority (the “Authority”) issued a Series 2001C revenue bond for DP&L’s pollution control project in an aggregate amount of $34,500,000 to refund a like principal amount of previously issued Series 1991 B bonds to finance the cost of certain pollution control facilities at the Edge Moor Generating Station near Wilmington.

Today, DP&L is requesting that the Authority enter into documents relating to the Series 2001C bonds.  The documents will authorize the cancellation and release of the financial guaranty insurance policy of Ambac Assurance Corporation currently supporting payments due for principal of and interest on the Series 2001C Bonds and the substitution therefore of the Applicant’s $34,500,000 aggregate principal amount of First Mortgage Bonds, Series 2001C Collateral Bonds due May 1, 2026 (the “Request”).
Mr. Snyder stated that the current bonds have bond insurance which was purchased ten years ago from Ambac.  At that time, Ambac had an AAA rating.  Subsequently, Ambac’s parent, Ambac Financial Group, Inc., filed a voluntary petition for relief under Chapter 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code in November, 2010 and the rating dropped substantially.  As a result, DP&L intends to terminate the Insurance policy and direct Ambac to assign the First Mortgage Bonds to the Trustee to secure the loan repayments.  DP&L intends to purchase the Bonds with its own funds on May 2, 2011 and transfer the Bonds to a wholly owned subsidiary of DP&L.

Mr. Lubin asked if PEPCO was a guarantor.  Mr. Snyder stated PEPCO was not a guarantor.  Mr. Gilligan asked if DP&L was going to buy the bonds back for a thirty day period and then the bonds would be reissued.  Mr. Snyder stated that was the plan.  He stated they were mandated to buy bonds back from bondholders within a ten day time period.  DP&L will then sign all required documents and the bonds will be reissued.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After considering the Request, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of DP&L’s Request.  Mr. Riddle seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote except for Mr. Biener who abstained from all discussion and voting regarding this Request due to a possible conflict of interest.
Coastal Brewing Company LLC (“Coastal” or the “Applicant”) – In 2009, the Applicant received a loan in the amount of $500,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund program.  The proceeds were used for improvements to an existing industrial building and for the expansion of its current operations located in Dover, Delaware.  Today, the Applicant is requesting that the loan documents be modified to reflect a nine month extension to the interest only payment feature whereby regular principal and interest payments would commence on January 1, 2012 (the “Request”).
Mr. Bach stated that in May, 2010, Coastal requested a nine-month extension of its interest only feature to its current loan.  This would have allowed Coastal to make interest only payments through March 2011.  He stated that today, Coastal is requesting another nine month extension to the interest only payment feature.  Mr. Bach stated that regular principal and interest payments would then commence on January 1, 2012.  He stated that Coastal has agreed to keep the term of the loan the same by accelerating the amortization to satisfy the loan on or before March 1, 2013.

Mr. Lutz stated that he came on board with Coastal at the beginning of this year.  He stated he has been in the beverage industry 33 years.  He stated one reason they are asking for this extension is that InBev, the 49% owner of Coastal, approached Coastal in May of 2010 to dissolve its interests in the company.  Mr. Lutz stated that he thought Coastal would be out of that relationship by April 1, 2010.  Due to a substantial “management” fee owed to InBev, however, the dissolution has taken longer to implement.
Mr. Lutz stated that Coastal does want to start paying back the loan to the State of Delaware but this situation with InBev has caused some cash problems.  He stated there has been an approximately twenty percent increase in sales this year.  He stated Coastal has experienced an eighteen percent growth in sales year to date.  He stated that he believed this is the first positive quarter the company has had since opening in Dover.  He feels his predecessor was focusing on areas in which the company didn’t belong.   Mr. Lutz stated that when he came in and took over, Coastal was doing business in several states as if it was a big brewery.  However, he stated that Coastal is not a big brewery.  He stated they are now focusing on five states.  He commented that even though Coastal dropped some states, business is still up eighteen percent.  Mr. Lutz feels the focus needs to be here in Delaware and within a hundred mile radius.  He stated they have started doing tours.  He mentioned that last week’s tour had forty people in attendance.  Some of those people bought tee shirts, etc. and Coastal made $500.00.  Plus, when those people wear the tee shirts, they will be giving Coastal free advertising.  Mr. Lutz stated they are trying to connect with their consumers and retailers by encouraging them to come to the State of Delaware and visit a brewery in Dover.  Mr. Lutz stated that one of the main reasons for the decline last year was that when InBev decided to dissolve its relationship with Coastal, all of  Coastal’s local wholesalers that were connected with Anhauser Bush, lost faith in the brands and thought Coastal would go out of business.  However, that has not been the case.  Mr. Lutz stated that since Coastal has stayed in business, these wholesalers have now regained some of their confidence.  But Coastal needs a little break until it can get out of the Anheuser-Busch situation. 
Mrs. Vible asked about Coastal’s employment.  Mr. Lutz stated that there are 26 people on the payroll which is up from the 23 at the first of the year.  He stated all but three live in Delaware and all work in the Delaware facility.  He stated that this includes an accounting staff of two, an office manager, two logistics type employees, three brewers, two gentleman handle the “kegging” and five people on the bottling line.  They have two shifts but no part time employees.

Senator Cook asked if any Delaware wholesalers sell Coastal’s product.  Mr. Lutz stated that NKS is a distributor.  Coastal has to go through Anheuser-Busch.  He stated when the InBev dissolution is finalized, it will continue but Coastal can branch out; it is not obligated.

Mr. Gilligan asked about the cost of the dissolution.  Mr. Lutz stated that some fees have piled up over the last couple of years; approximately $250,000.  He stated there is a board meeting today where he believes a decision will be made to waive approximately $100,000.  He stated that there will be additional capital paid into the business from two of the original partners in Coastal.  Anheuser-Busch is going to continue its ownership stake in Coastal but the exact terms are still in negotiation.   The proposed dissolution with InBev will end the management fee obligation which will free up capital for other uses.
Mr. Gilligan asked what DEDA’s collateral position was.  Mr. Bach stated DEDA has a blanket lien position on all assets and personal guarantees.  Mr. Smith stated the personal guarantees are very strong.

Mr. Lutz reemphasized that as long as InBev has an ownership share, Coastal has very limited options.  He stated that currently Coastal is prevented from selling its alcoholic products from its facility, although it may sell its ginger ale and root beer.  Mr. Lutz stated that he is not interested in putting a restaurant in Dover; thinks it would take away from the current restaurants in Dover.  He applauded Sam Calagione with Dogfish Head and its successful restaurant but he said that is not Coastal’s thing.
Mr. Lubin stated that he appreciates the fact that Mr. Lutz believes Coastal’s sales will increase but he is concerned about Coastal coming back to ask for another extension.  Mr. Lutz stated this will be the last request to extend interest only payments.  He stated that even though he would like to extend the principal payment part of this loan but with the sales being up 16 percent so far this year, he believes this will turn Coastal around and will free up a lot of money.  Mr. Lubin asked if Coastal was developing a sinking fund.  Mr. Lutz stated they were not but that they do have controls in place.

Mr. Riddle asked about the current brew house and what would be the maximum capacity.  Mr. Lutz stated that Coastal produced 21,000 barrels last year and the current brew house has capacity to do 38,000 without any major capital expenditures.  He stated they can almost basically double their size.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Request, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including March 27, 2012.  Representative Scott seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Executive Session -  Mrs. Vible made a motion that the Council go into executive session to discuss confidential and privileged commercial and financial information in accordance with 29 Del. C. §10004(b)(2).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Riddle, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council go out of executive session.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Riddle which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

The Delaware Economic Development Authority – Ms. Onorato presented the Financial Statements for the Year Ending June 30, 2010 to the Council for review.

After review, Mrs. Vible made a motion that the Council accept the fiscal 2010 financial statements for The Delaware Economic Development Authority as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gilligan, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Lee Porter, Secretary

LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Alan Levin

      Ann Marie Johnson, DAG
The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 25, 2011 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista.

